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PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING

Thursday, June 21, 2012
7:30 a.m.

Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board

Lawrence, MA  01843

Members Present:
Peter Matthews, Ron Contrado, Michael Munday, Fred Carberry

Members Absent:
Atty. Robert Leblanc, Joseph Bevilacqua
Staff Present:
Rafael Abislaiman, Barbara Zeimetz, Cristy Gomez, Mary Kivell

Guests Present:
Arthur Chilingirian
I.
Approval of Minutes of May 17, 2012
A quorum being present Peter Matthews called the meeting to order at 7:35 a.m. and called for a motion on the minutes of May 17, 2012 meeting.
Motion by Fred Carberry seconded by Mike Munday to approve the minutes of the May 17, 2012 Planning Committee meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.
II.
Annual Plan Progress Report
Executive Director Rafael Abislaiman distributed a handout with a summary of changes from the FY’12 to the FY’13 Annual Plan. He said that WIA funding had received almost a 20% cut over the last two years and that cuts are likely to continue. Those cuts had been balanced out by increases in non-WIA program funding but that those non-WIA increases may not long continue.  

He did say that a new federal program called EUC-REA (Extended Employment Compensation – Re Employment Eligibility Assessment Program) was now on line. Ralph explained that our career center is a mix of municipal and state employees and the majority of EUC-REA funding goes to support state staff. EUC-REA requires people on extended unemployment to attend an in-person review and follow-up session with career center State staff. It obliges them to personally reconnect with the career center.  It is a performance-based program that depends on how many people twice return to the career center so there is no guarantee that approximately $177K in non-state money will reach ValleyWorks.

Peter Matthews wondered if the program provides required training for unemployed people. Chili said that it is a mandatory attendance for a seminar and for a one-on-one case review.  The funding is through DOL and the goal is to re-engage the unemployed in the career center.  Recipients receive a letter in the mail to come in for a review within three weeks. Failure to comply within the three-week mandate results in sanctions.  But Chili said that there are problems because many recipients have direct deposit and could be out of town.  Barbara Zeimetz said that attendance has been weak and Rafael said that there have been some problems with the state mailing letters.  

Peter Matthews wondered if everyone has to comply with the requirement. Barbara Zeimetz answered that all recipients on UI who have had no career center contact since their initial intake meeting must comply and revisit the career center.  She said that it looks like there are massive numbers on extension and not getting jobs.  The only way to document those numbers is to have them come in so we can see if they have gotten jobs.

Fred Carberry questioned the amount of the EUC-REA funds dedicated to the Career Center. Rafael explained that a large portion of it is performance based. Chili explained that this program became effective on March 23rd but we didn’t get started until early May due to changes at the state level.  We need to fill 400 seats a week to meet our goal and maximize performance-based funding.  Mike Munday asked what the highest week has been and Chili answered there had been a combined total of 200 people coming into both the Lawrence and Haverhill offices in our best week.  He said that after checking with his counterparts in other parts of the state, people are using any career center they want so some centers are seeing individuals from other regions.

Barbara Zeimetz said that the state was supposed to send letters and they didn’t go out.  Some centers have been making calls attempting to reach long-term unemployed people.  People are supposed to bring in some information and are coming in without it.  It has been a mess.  Many are in construction/trades occupations and she said that they could be anywhere.

Rafael continued a review of the financial page that was handed-out stating that we had made some mid-year adjustments in funding for training so we are not that far from the 30% level mandated for FY13.  Barbara said that the Secretary of Labor seems to have indicated that the training requirement would be 30% of the whole grant and if this is the case then the reduction in funding for other activities  is significantly higher.  

Rafael said that our draft proposed budget assumes that there is not a 30% whole grant requirement and that admin continues to be treated separately. He continued by stating that staff changes are again not large.  We eliminated one position that is not currently filled and there are no changes in DGA other than one employee who retired and is working part time.  Chili has added one admin staff member and DCS has five part-time temporary job specialists for the EUC-REA program.

Rafael said that this is an overview of the budget and that we will present a more detailed version at the quarterly board meeting next week at which time we will ask the board to authorize the Planning Committee to make the final approval recommendation for submission to the Mayor.

Peter Matthews said this is what happened last year and in his report he will ask for a motion to that effect.

III.
Career Center Rechartering Recommendation
Rafael Abislaiman said that we have been operating under a five-year charter which expires on 6/30/12.  With the uncertainty in funding and the state of flux that we have in our relationship with the city, we are looking to extend a modified charter for one year while we weigh the pros and cons of issuing an RFP for another career center operator. This largely depends on our ongoing relationship with the City of Lawrence, which is in a significant fiscal bind and which doesn’t get any money for its operational costs from WIA.  The City would like to reduce its involvement in fiscal operations and desires that the WIB take over all non-personnel and fringe operational roles. The WIB would also be responsible for part-time and temporary personnel fiscal operations. Those types of changes would be reflected in an amended charter for one year.  The results of an RFP would further institutionalize those changes and perhaps offer the City a way of reducing its exposure to our retirement costs.

Peter Matthews said that the executive committee discussed the matter earlier this week and that it voted to offer a one year extension to assess the situation, provide amendments to the existing charter, and prepare an RFP if necessary.  

Mike Munday asked what would happen if we issued an RFP.  Rafael explained that Chili and senior staff have successful experience so the RFP would include the provisions guaranteeing that they continue for a number of years in any scenario. VWCC could also be the sole bidder and continue as before under new parameters.  

Fred Carberry wondered if we are looking for a one-year extension on an amended charter.  Ralph said that we are looking for data and information to inform the RFP and looking at ways of systematically assessing career center operations and individual employee contributions in an era of mandated funding cuts.  The current charter is too open ended and non-specific.

Barbara said that one thing in the charter is that it needs to be updated annually and that hasn’t been done for the last five years.  She said that there is no performance data requirement cited in the charter.  We have to develop performance measures as part of the annual plan.  After the national election we may have to do things differently.  If the city doesn’t want us as employees, we will have to go out to bid as there may be no other choice.  

Rafael explained that the city’s primary concern is the retirement plan.  We will be negotiating with the CEO, Budget & Finance Director and possibly the state to try and deal with that issue. Peter said that the current charter ends 6/30 and wondered if we want to vote to amend it for six months or a year.  Chili said a one-year extension with amendments is fine.  Fred said that we know the intent but we don’t know what the amendments should be.  Chili said that the narrative to the plan process has more questions on how we are going to do business and if it is in the planning process it should be in the charter.

Barbara said that most of the charters were done when the career centers first started and not much has been changed in them.  The planning process this year is in three stages.  The WIA plan with numbers, forms and a preliminary budget is due 7/17/12.  The second phase is a narrative that is more arcane and requires that we cite how we plan to spend money in the future. It requires significant decisions and interaction with state and municipal staff and more operational detail on how we plan to conduct handoffs and work with less money. It is due in September.  The final phase is the full budget due in November and how cost reduction will be dealt with by system changes and how we will operate in the future.  She said that our new charter should reflect plan changes and incorporate performance measures.

Mike Munday expressed concern with the short timeline and did not want to vote on amendments that are uncertain at this point.  Rafael said that everything is in a state of flux but trying to do more with less seems the only clear requirement.  Since he started as executive director there’s only been talk about reductions in funding and doing away with the whole WIA program. The outcome of the November election could further and radically change everything we do.  Barbara said that it makes more sense to extend the charter for a period of time and ask the board for approval or edits of amendments as they are developed. 

Fred Carberry made a motion to extend the Career Center Charter for one year and during that year develop amendments be brought to the Planning Committee for approval or edit as they are developed.  Motion passed.

IV.
MVWIB Youth Program Manager Introduction & Summer Youth Job Program 
Cristy said that she has been working at ValleyWorks since 1990. She was recently the Youth Services Coordinator at ValleyWorks and oversaw the Summer Jobs Program, a role she may retain during the transition period.

She reported on the Summer Youth Program and distributed two handouts.  She said that they started recruitment early this year in mid-March and extended it to May 25th.  They received funding for 212 youth and 20% of them must meet three barriers apart from the low-income requirement. Cristy explained that 20% of participants must meet the high needs category that include being court-involved, state custody, or homeless.  Ralph explained those barriers used to be for all participants but that has been reduced to 20%. 
Cristy continued stating that they received 756 applications and that 665 were complete and eligible to take part in the lottery.  101 were not completed and letters were sent out with a deadline to resubmit of May 25th.  Cristy said that they have been holding workshops as participants must complete 10 hours of workshops that include safety, health, and financial management.  We have 250 job opportunities in Lawrence/Methuen and 87 in Haverhill.  Friday, June 29th is the employer’s breakfast. Fred asked if the City of Lawrence will be the employer of record and Rafael said that all temporary youth and part time staff going forward may be handled in house through the 501©3.  Checks may say Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board and the change may require an increase in board insurance.  He said that he is working on this with our insurance agent. It is still unclear when payment changes will be made via the City or through a separate 501C3 bank account. 

Cristy then referenced the other handout of frequently asked questions for parents and employers and said that it is posted on the website.  Chili said that this year there is $6m in the state budget.  Next year there is only $3m in the budget for summer youth.  In the past, funds were issued to targeted cities and this year it was opened to all cities so the amount available to each city was reduced.  Mike Munday said that maybe the state will look at the effectiveness of the program and revise their thinking.  Chili said that under CETA we had jobs for 2,000 – 2,500 14, 15, and 16 year olds that helped keep them focused and off the streets.  He has been trying to see Rep. Dempsey to advocate for the summer youth program.

Cristy then said that she is trying to work through the transition to the WIB and is looking forward to working with the WIB to try to bring in more funds and help the community.

V.
Other Business
Chili then said that he would like to ask the board to consider approving that under WIA individuals who have completed post secondary education don’t have to be assessed.  The change would waive academic assessments for those with associates or higher education degrees.  The current assessment test is three hours and we don’t have that many looking for services as they are usually looking for a certificate or short-term program.  He checked with the state who said that they would need a copy of the minutes and the vote on this issue.

Fred Carberry suggested putting this item on the agenda for next meeting and it was agreed to put on the next meeting agenda.

Chili then mentioned that the 6.9 and 7.9 threshold seems to be working out well but there were 26 people who were excluded because of that requirement.  Barbara said that we need to prioritize services and quickly attach clients to the workforce.  We have a limited amount of funds and if we had included the 26 who tested below the threshold we would have spent all our money a long time ago.  Rafael said that we established the 7.9 threshold for adult admission to training and the GED or high school diploma threshold for youth in order  to allocate funds to people with a better likelihood of getting into the workforce and staying there.  If someone tested high in English and low in math or vice versa an average score of 7.9 would be acceptable. That score is not too much too ask for when there are so many people unemployed and so few job openings.

Fred Carberry then said that this would be his last meeting as he is resigning effective 6/30/12.  He said that he enjoyed working with the committee members and thanked them for their wisdom and guidance.  Rafael then said that he wanted to thank Fred for all that he has done and for being the voice of reason in many situations.

Peter Matthews then asked committee members if Thursday meetings are working out for them and the consensus was to continue with Thursdays.
VI.
Adjourn
Having no further business Ron Contrado made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mike Munday seconded by.  Motion passed and the meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell,

Recorder
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